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I P Burchill

Director of Environment

Castle Point Borough Council

Council Offices

Kiln Road 

Thundersley 

Benfleet  

Essex SS7 1TF


                                31st January 2008
Dear Mr Burchill, 

Castle Point Developer Contributions Guidance SPD 

Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation an opportunity to comment on the above.

In relation to the specific content of the document the HBF would like to make the following points:

Document Status

It is unclear as to who exactly has been involved in its formulation, particularly in terms of stakeholder involvement by the development industry. The document would appear to have been put together entirely from a local authority perspective without any regard to the likely associated costs involved, or the impact that the document could have on housing delivery.

The whole purpose of Supplementary Planning Documents is to amplify and expand upon the content of saved policies in an Adopted Local Plan or Development Plan Document. Therefore, it’s content has to fully accord with the specific polices in the adopted statutory Plan to which it relates. The document has to clearly show in full the individual adopted policies to which its content relates. This needs to be done in order for local authorities to adopt the document. Furthermore, they can only seek to adopt the document as a SPD (Supplementary Planning Document) if it has been listed in their adopted LDS (Local Development Scheme).

It is unclear as to why the Council has chosen to publish the Draft SPD at this particular point in time, given that the Core Strategy has yet to be formally examined. It is only at the end of that process with the receipt of a binding Inspector’s Report that we will know the final document’s content and the policy wording that the SPD will need to adhere to. The Council cannot of course adopt the SPD until the Core Strategy itself has been adopted.

A copy of a letter is attached dated 17 November 2006 from GO-East in relation to the (Essex) Urban Place Supplement Draft SPD. It makes a number of important points:

Planning Policy Statement 12 (PPS12) indicates that a Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) must be consistent with policies in the development plan documents or ‘saved’ Local Plan (paragraph 2.43) and that whilst SPDs may contain policies which expand or supplement those policies, that SPDs should not include policies that should be subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with statutory procedures (paragraph 2.44).

Paragraph 30 in PPS1 – Delivering Sustainable Development indicates that ‘planning policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements’ giving the example of Building Regulations in the context of energy efficiency.

Whilst SPDs are not subject to independent examination, paragraph 4.39 in PPS12 – Local Development Frameworks states that the underlying principles of soundness remain applicable which includes that the content of the SPD should be appropriate, having considered relevant alternatives, and be founded upon a robust and credible evidence base.  

32.There is no apparent evidence and testing of relevant options in relation to the draft SPD..”..

The comments immediately above are considered highly pertinent. 

The HBF is concerned that the financial impact of the proposals has been ignored. 

The Federation does not consider it appropriate for the Council to set out financial contribution requirements, including a ‘standard charges’ approach to securing strategic infrastructure, in an SPD. Instead, they should be properly considered as part of the DPD process, and subjected to a proper level of public scrutiny.

Furthermore, any requirements will need to be in full compliance with national planning policy, including Circular 5/05.

Finally, the HBF is very concerned that in many instances the Draft SPD appears to be a means of getting developers to fund general Council Services, rather than a means for supplementing Statutory Plan policies.

Specific matters:

1

The HBF considers that Circular 5/05 gives clear guidance on what local authorities can reasonably seek from developers via Planning Obligations, and in what circumstances. 

Paragraph B4 states that Planning Obligations are unlikely to be required for all developments.

Paragraph B5 states “The Secretary of State’s policy requires, amongst other factors, that planning obligations are only sought where they meet all of the following tests. 

A planning obligation must be:

(i) relevant to planning;

(ii) necessary to make the proposed development acceptable in planning terms;

(iii) directly related to the proposed development;

(iv) fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development; and

(v)       reasonable in all other respects.

The rest of the guidance in the Circular should be read in the context of these tests, which must be met by all local planning authorities in seeking planning obligations”. The HBF also considers that in many instances the Authority has failed to comply with these tests. The extracts below are considered particularly relevant:

“B8. As summarised above, it will in general be reasonable to seek, or take account of, a planning obligation if what is sought or offered is necessary from a planning point of view, i.e. in order to bring a development in line with the objectives of sustainable development as articulated through the relevant local, regional or national planning policies. Development plan policies are therefore a crucial pre-determinant in justifying the seeking of any planning obligations since they set out the matters which, following consultation with potential developers, the public and other bodies, are agreed to be essential in order for development to proceed. Obligations must also be so directly related to proposed developments that the development ought not to be permitted without them – for example, there should be a functional or geographical link between the development and the item being provided as part of the developer's contribution (my emphasis).

B9. Within these categories of acceptable obligations, what is sought must also be fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development and reasonable in all other respects (my emphasis). For example, developers may reasonably be expected to pay for or contribute to the cost of all, or that part of, additional infrastructure provision which would not have been necessary but for their development. The effect of the infrastructure investment may be to confer some wider benefit on the community but payments should be directly related in scale to the impact which the proposed development will make. Planning obligations should not be used solely to resolve existing deficiencies in infrastructure provision or to secure contributions to the achievement of wider planning objectives that are not necessary to allow consent to be given for a particular development (my emphasis).

B10. In some instances, perhaps arising from different regional or site-specific circumstances, it may not be feasible for the proposed development to meet all the requirements set out 10 in local, regional and national planning policies and still be economically viable. In such cases, and where the development is needed to meet the aims of the development plan, it is for the local authority and other public sector agencies to decide what is to be the balance of contributions made by developers and by the public sector infrastructure providers in its area supported, for example, by local or central taxation. If, for example, a local authority wishes to encourage development, it may wish to provide the necessary infrastructure itself, in order to enable development to be acceptable in planning terms and therefore proceed, thereby contributing to the sustainability of the local area. In such cases, decisions on the level of contributions should be based on negotiation with developers over the level of contribution that can be demonstrated as reasonable to be made whilst still allowing development to take place (my emphasis).

B35. Standard charges and formulae applied to each development should reflect the actual impacts of the development or a proportionate contribution to an affordable housing element and should comply with the general tests in this Circular on the scope of obligations. Their main purpose is to give greater certainty to developers and increase the speed of negotiations. Standard charges and formulae should not be applied in blanket form regardless of actual impacts (my emphasis)., but there needs to be a consistent approach to their application. Whether local authorities seek a standard charge will depend upon the nature of the proposed development.

P.11 

As the HBF has stated above, the Core Strategy is yet to be adopted. Therefore, in terms of PPS12 the Council cannot yet adopt the draft consultation document as SPD, as the policies to which it relates have yet to be subject to public examination.

Reference is made to the draft Essex County Council document entitled ‘Developers Guide for Community & Transport Infrastructure Contributions. Of course given that the County Council has no direct planning powers, the document itself has no planning status. Its purpose and role being to inform the content of future DPD policies within the County. Therefore, until such DPD’s are produced, SPD’s cannot be used to supplement as yet not existent DPD policies. Please see the HBF’s comments and criticisms in relation to the content of this document (see Appendix 2). I should add that the County Council has accepted some of the points made and will take them on board in the final version of the document.

5.9, 5.11 & Appendices 4 & 5
The Council will have to ensure that any draft heads of terms are fully acceptable to applicants, as well as to it. Therefore, whilst standard templates may be helpful, they will not be appropriate in all circumstances.

5.19
It is stated that contributions will be sought for all new residential units created. This needs to be amended in order to make it clear that contributions will only be sought in such cases where they are shown to be necessary in order to address demonstratable deficiencies in facilities or services.

5.20-5.22
It is extremely difficult to see how developers can be expected to have considered the financial implications of planning obligation requirements when purchasing or taking out an option on a site when local authorities are constantly introducing new and additional requirements through new policy documents such as SPD. Clearly, any significant financial requirements should be openly set out and detailed in DPD documents. The development industry is opposed to any requirement for ‘open book’ accounting and the revealing of commercially sensitive information.
5.23
It is not evident what adopted policy requires a 10 year maintenance contribution. Clearly the Council cannot introduce such a requirement via SPD.

The suggested Planning Obligation requirement for the provision of at least 10 years site management costs should be deleted. Paragraph B19 of Circular 5/05 states that “as a general rule, however, where an asset is intended for wider public use, the costs of subsequent maintenance and other recurrent expenditure associated with the developer’s contribution should normally be borne by the body or authority in which the asset is to be vested. Where contributions to the initial support (“pump priming”) of new facilities are necessary, these should reflect the time lag between the provision of the new facility and its inclusion in public sector funding streams, or its ability to recover its own costs in the case of privately-run bus services, for example. Pump priming maintenance payments should be time-limited and not be required in perpetuity in planning obligations”.

5.24
It is stated that the primary trigger point for the payment of contributions will be the commencement of development. The Council does not explain where the money for this will be able to come from, given that the developers will not have any income until they have actually completed and sold the new dwellings built. This seems to show an ignorance of land development economics.

5.27
Clearly the Council cannot seek contributions from sites below the threshold figures stipulated in policies within Adopted Local Plan or DPD documents.
5.29

Any charges in respect of Agreements should be at a reasonable cost and fully open and transparent.

6.5
The Housing Needs Study in 2002 can only now be of historical interest, it will obviously no longer be of any significant relevance.

6.15

The Council quite clearly in the context of PPS12 cannot seek to introduce new affordable housing thresholds via SPD that are at variance with the Council’s adopted policies. Policy H7 makes it clear that the Council will negotiate affordable housing provision on appropriate sites taking account of viability issues.

6.32-6.37 
The Council seems to completely ignore the issue of the availability or not of grant funding. PPS3 makes it clear that this will be crucial in determining the amount and mix of affordable housing provision. The Council will need to fully consider this as part of the negotiation process. 

The Council’s view of PPS3 is very different from that of the HBF. The Federation has no idea where in PPS3 the Council thinks it says viability should be ignored regardless of the costs of all actual policy requirements. It is extremely naive to expect landowners or developers to simply be able to absorb them, as it will be a deterrent to bring them forward for development. It is stated in paragraph 29 that when setting targets in LDF’s regard must be had to economic viability drawing on informed assessments of the likely levels of finance available for affordable housing including public subsidy. 

PPS3 further states that Council’s should undertake a Strategic Housing Market Assessment in conjunction with key stakeholders (such as the HBF)  
The Council’s reference to favoured RSL’s is contrary to government guidance, and need to be removed.
6.50-6.156
Please see relevant comments in Appendix 2.
6.55 

With regard to stating that the Highway Authority requires a Transport Information & Marketing Scheme for developments of 12 dwellings or more and public transport season ticket provision, the HBF considers that the Authority has no powers of such requirement. 
6.70
It is stated that the Council will generally require all new residential development schemes to contribute towards improving and enhancing local spaces for the benefit of residents. It will only be able to do so where it can demonstrate that the additional development will directly create additional needs that existing facilities could not accommodate.

6.104

The Council has no adopted policy justification for seeking to require at least 1% of the capital costs of schemes over 20 dwellings to be allocated for public art.
The wording of policies which involve the incorporation/contribution of art into potential developments are often excessive, inflexible and go beyond the remit of Town and Country Planning. It is widely recognised that developers are expected to contribute towards all manner of essential physical and social infrastructure necessary, in land use planning terms, to serve their developments. As such it is clear that the provision of, or contribution towards public art cannot be considered a proper function of planning control, as was recognised by the leading counsel when addressing the Arts Council. The Arts Council Steering Group report recognised this. The Steering Group’s own recommended form of policy wording was for authorities, in appropriate cases to seek to encourage the provision of works of art as part of schemes for development. The report recognised that the under planning legislation it was not possible for the planning system to make the provision of public art a mandatory requirement.

Therefore, policies must make it clear that the Council will seek to negotiate with developers for the provision of, or contributions towards public art, where appropriate, rather than requiring it in all circumstances.

Appendix A
It is not easily apparent how much of the content of the draft document actually directly relates to saved local plan policies, as it is required to do by PPS12.
Appendix B
Core Strategy policies are not directly relevant as the final document has yet to be produced or publicly examined for approval or rejection.

Appendices C-E

No information has been included in order to comment upon.

Appendix J
Contributions can only be sought where it can be fully demonstrated that existing educational facilities would be inadequate to cope with the number of additional pupils from new residential developments. They cannot be sought irrespective of actual impact or need.

Sustainability Appraisal

The Appraisal completely fails to look at the wider picture, and in particular, the economic implications of its requirements. These will have a major impact on the viability of individual schemes and housing delivery. This is a major oversight given that this is a fundamental part of any Sustainability Appraisal. 

Furthermore, by significantly increasing the cost of housing provision the Council will exacerbate existing affordability problems by increasing the purchase price of new housing.

Consultation

I look forward to being consulted on all future relevant DPD and SPD documents in the future, and would appreciate being notified in writing wherever these documents are being either submitted to the Secretary of State, or being Adopted. 

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course. 

Yours sincerely,

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner (Eastern Region) 
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	Date
	17 November 2006
	Our Ref: 
	E1/L1500/15/03/01

	
	
	Your Ref: 
	-

	Dear
(optional)
	Dear Mr Dawson

	Title
	Draft SPD – Urban Place Supplement (UPS) 

regulation 17 Consultation


1. Thank you for consulting the Government Office on the above draft Supplementary Planning Document (SPD). We welcome the opportunity to comment and are encouraged to see the important issue of design being addressed within formal planning documents. 

2. We are responding on the basis that we have been consulted pursuant to Regulation 17 of the Town and Country Planning (Local Development) (England) Regulations 2004. We note that the document is stated as having been produced jointly by the County Council and a number of district and boroughs in Essex, and is intended to be adopted by those districts and boroughs as SPD following consultation. We further note that the formal consultation is being carried out by each of the individual districts and boroughs with representations to be forwarded to the County Council, but that the individual consultations are being undertaken to varying time frames. We understand that the formal closing date for representations to be sent to the County Council equates to the last date of the individual district and borough consultations and that representations received before this date will be considered by all the districts and boroughs before the SPD is adopted. 

3. Overall, the draft Urban Place Supplement (UPS) represents a comprehensive approach to providing guidance on the issue of design in the urban context in Essex. Joint production of the document will also hopefully help with ensuring a consistency of approach to design quality across the county’s urban areas. While we support these principles, we have however, a number of issues that we think require further consideration and address before the SPD is finalised and have set out in this letter our representations on the draft UPS. 

4. As well as forwarding this letter to the County Council, we have copied it to each of the districts and boroughs who are consulting on the draft UPS. It will be for each of the districts and boroughs (the local planning authorities) to ensure that all regulatory procedures are met in producing and adopting the UPS as SPD (please refer to regulations 17, 18 and 19 in the Town and County Planning (Local Development) Regulations 2004) as well as other requirements such as Sustainability Appraisal (incorporating Strategic Environmental Assessment) and ensuring the SPD has been included in the individual authority’s Local Development Scheme (before adoption at the latest). Any failure in these areas may result in reduced weight being able to be applied to the final SPD relative to where it has been produced fully in accordance with regulatory requirements and policy provisions.

Representations

Application

5. The draft SPD requires the application of a process of Context Appraisal to inform the development and design of schemes, particularly at the pre-application stage. Having undertaken the Appraisal the development type applicable to the site’s location can be identified (as indicated in Diagram 3) with attendant design solutions/requirements identified.  

6. In Section 4 on page 7 it is stated that ‘higher density development above all needs to be in the right location’ … ‘The guide therefore establishes rules for determining the minimum density and nature of new urban development’. Section 4 further indicates that the appraisal will ‘inevitably suggest a suitable range of uses, housing tenure and green space needs….’ to be used in informing the right development approach for a site.

7. It is not clear from the draft SPD whether the approach required will vary depending on whether the site is allocated in the Development Plan or is a windfall site. It would be expected that where a site is allocated that the principle of use or mix of uses will have been established as might density/yield along with development briefs and/or Masterplans possibly also having been produced; if this were the case then it is not clear how the UPS approach should be applied and we consider that clarification should be included in the final SPD before it is adopted.

8. Also, whilst we recognise that matters such as the density of development, accessibility, the mix of uses and open space all influence design, the decision about the location of development and related policies on density and uses is something that should be established principally through the spatial strategy and allocations policies in the Development Plan and in the context of testing of alternatives and options through the application of Sustainability Appraisal incorporating Strategic Environmental Assessment. Such an approach allows for the proper testing of spatial approaches relative to the specific characteristics and needs of particular communities. 

9. Additionally, a rigid use of the UPS at the application stage may either pre-empt the proper consideration of policy issues through the Development Plan (refer to representations on ‘consistency with plan policies’ and ‘prescription and flexibility’) or lead to unnecessary duplication of work already carried out. Whilst we note that it is indicated that ‘Much of the information necessary to complete this work is readily available from local authorities, agencies..’, we consider that there needs to be further consideration as to how the UPS should be applied relative to the issues outlined above. The final SPD should be amended to include a clear statement/s about how the UPS should be applied relative to whether the sites are allocated or otherwise and policies related to those allocations and whether other ‘design documents’ have been produced for the site i.e. site development briefs. Where there are existing policies or documents relating to design then the approach set out in the final SPD should seek to avoid requiring unnecessary duplicative work on the part of an applicant.

Relationship to Design and Access Statements

10. As of 10 August 2006, it is a regulatory requirement for planning applications other than those for householders, change of use and engineering and mining operations to be accompanied by Design and Access statements. The Commission for Architecture and the Built Environment (CABE) has produced good practice guidance on how the statements will work.

11. It is recognised that the UPS is intended to offer guidance for the design and assessment of urban development in Essex in a more collaborative manner and which requires the consideration of design issues from the initial stage of the development process. Nevertheless, in carrying out the Spatial Context, Full Context and Site Appraisals, it appears that the approach will include issues that will also need to be addressed in Design and Access statements. However, the UPS makes no apparent reference to the Design and Access Statements and how the UPS should be applied relative to the statutory requirements relating to Design and Access Statements. As such it is not clear whether there is potential for duplication of work or mismatch between the processes that could be improved so that early work carried out pursuant to the UPS informs Design and Access Statements in an effective way.

12. We request that further consideration is given to this matter and information included in the final SPD as to how the design approach in the UPS relates to Design and Access Statements to ensure an effective marry up between them where appropriate.  

Reference to Plan Policies

13. Planning Policy Statement 12 (PPS12) indicates that a Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) must be clearly cross-referenced to those policies that it supplements (paragraph 2.43). In the case of the draft UPS, which is being produced jointly and to be adopted by a number of local planning authorities, then the policies that the SPD will supplement will vary for each individual authority where they are contained in a Local Plan or Development Plan Document unless it is intended to supplement a ‘saved’ policy in the Structure Plan.

14. In the draft UPS no information is included about which policies the draft SPD supplements. At the time of adoption, it will be for each individual local planning authority to ensure that information is included making it clear which policy/ies the SPD supplements.

Consistency with Plan Policies

15. Planning Policy Statement 12 (PPS12) indicates that a Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) must be consistent with policies in the development plan documents or ‘saved’ Local Plan (paragraph 2.43) and that whilst SPDs may contain policies which expand or supplement those policies, that SPDs should not include policies that should be subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with statutory procedures (paragraph 2.44).

16. In the absence of information about which policies the UPS SPD is intended to supplement (refer to representation relating to ‘reference to plan policies’) it has not been possible to comment in relation to the consistency or otherwise between the policies of the Development Plan and the content of the draft UPS. Additionally, it has not been possible to identify whether the content does or does not introduce additional matters above the policies in the Development Plan and which should not be included in SPD. 

17. It will be necessary for each local planning authority to ensure that the content of the final SPD that they adopt does not conflict with the policies of their local plan/DPD.  Where, following more detailed consideration of policies and the content of the SPD, it is evident that there is either a conflict between the SPD and Development Plan or the SPD introduces policy which should be subject to examination (this will need to be considered on an individual authority basis) then this will need to be made clear, preferably through removal of that content from the SPD, or through an alternative means such as an accompanying statement to the SPD indicating which parts of the SPD do not apply within that local authority area (although this will need to be carefully presented to ensure that it is clear what elements of the SPD do and do not apply). Additionally, an ‘up-front’ statement should be included that in the instance of a conflict arising between a current policy in the Development Plan and the SPD, that the policy in the Development Plan prevails.

18. Whilst we recognise the fundamental importance of securing development of the highest quality design to the sustainability of places and quality of life, it is important that policy is implemented in the proper manner to ensure certainty (reflects a plan-led approach). It is therefore requested that the SPD is amended before its adoption as indicated above to ensure that the final document does not  conflict with the policies, or introduce polices over and above those, contained in the Development Plan for each authority. 

Scope of Planning 

19. Section 55 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990, which defines the meaning of development for the purpose of the Act, effectively sets the scope of planning. Development that falls outside of the meaning of development can not be enforced through the planning system. Paragraph 30 in PPS1 – Delivering Sustainable Development indicates that ‘planning policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements’ giving the example of Building Regulations in the context of energy efficiency.

20. Whilst in the context of the new planning system and a spatial planning approach authorities should seek to move away from narrow ‘land-use’ plans, and therefore should seek to integrate planning with other delivery mechanisms, where a spatial approach is being taken which requires implementation through a mechanism other than the planning system, this should be clearly indicated. However, planning documents should not prescribe requirements that go beyond the scope of those other mechanisms (or the planning system where it is intended to be implemented through planning decisions).

21. In section 2 of the draft SPD it is recognised that ‘not all of the provisions [of the UPS] are able to be adopted as supplementary planning guidance at the present time’, citing the example of a standard ‘for very high environmental performance’.  At various points throughout the draft UPS, there are elements/requirements that appear to be outside of the scope of planning to require and in some instances  also appear to go beyond the scope of other regulatory mechanism such as the Building Regulations. For instance:

· Page 49 – in relation to waste recycling and facilities within homes for waste;

· Page 59 – in relation to requiring all new development to be built to meet ‘lifetime homes’ standards;

· Page 73 – in relation to requiring all new development in Essex to achieve a very good rating under EcoHomes or BREEAM;

· Page 74 – in relation to using solar control glass and selection of office equipment and lighting etc; and 

· Page 78 – in relation to rainwater harvesting and performance of water appliances. 

22. Whilst the statement in section 2 is noted, in terms of applying the SPD, we consider that where the guidance is suggesting an approach that goes beyond the scope of planning or would be implemented through alternative regulatory mechanisms, that this is made clear in each instance. Additionally, these issues should not be included in the SPD in a prescriptive manner way but rather it should be made clear that the approach is guidance and is ‘encouraging ’ the indicated approach (please see representation relating to ‘prescription and flexibility’). 

Prescription and flexibility

23. There are a number of places in the document where the draft SPD appears to place requirements on proponents of schemes in a prescriptive way, with the possible inference that failure to comply would result in refusal of an application. For instance:

· Section 2 – stating that the guidance proposes minimum and maximum housing densities relative to the location of any site within its urban context (in combination with Diagram 4 of Pages 67 and 68);

· Page 41 – requiring at densities above 50dph and outside space of at least 25 square metres;

· Page 45 – requiring at densities above 50dph specified car parking arrangements/structures (in combination with Diagram 4 on Page 67); 

· Page 68 (Diagram 4) – requiring minimum of 50% of ground floor frontages on a main street must be non-residential;

· Page 73 – requiring all new development to achieve a ‘very good’ rating under EcoHomes or BREEAM standards;

· Page 76 – requiring all developments over a prescribed threshold to incorporate infrastructure for renewable and heat and power generation so as to provide at least 10% of their predicted energy requirements; 

· Page 77 – all sites over 50 hectares to incorporate a Combined Heat and Power Plant or Ground Source Heat Pumps, or both;

· Page 70 – requirement for development to meet Green Points Score of at least 1000 points per hectare

Note: most of these requirements are also replicated/summarised in the table contained in Appendix 5.  

24. It is highly likely that there will be not policy basis in the existing Development Plan to seek these requirements in each local authority’s area in every instance and as such in certain circumstances new policy that should be subject to testing may be being introduced inappropriately through SPD (paragraph 2.44 in PPS12 states that ‘policies which should be included in a development plan document and subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with statutory procedures should not be set out in supplementary planning documents.’). Additionally, it is also likely to be the case that some of these requirements are in direct conflict with Development Plans Policies (please refer to representations relating to ‘consistency with plan polices’). The final SPD should clarify therefore that these are aspirations for Essex that in many or most cases will need to be brought forward through DPDs or other non-planning mechanisms.

25. Moreover, an inflexible application of standards across the urban areas of Essex is likely to inhibit responsive design to the local context. The draft SPD, in seeking to apply the above standards rigidly may result in a lack of innovation in design through inhibiting the ability to respond to particular issues such as car parking or outside space on a site by site basis. 

26. Additionally, a rigidly applied prescriptive inflexible approach will fail to take into account site specific considerations such as soil conditions or contamination which may impact on the ability to provide the prescribed design response (physically or in terms of project viability). Such an approach therefore might actually hinder delivery of projects or in the worst case, render them unviable. 

27. Whilst we note in section 3 that it is stated that ‘the guide avoids a prescriptive menu and instead relies upon rigorous appraisal of location’ we remain concerned that the locations are quite general (as set out in section 6) and although various ‘development types’ are indicated as being appropriate for each of those locations providing some flexibility, the approach is quite broad and will not necessarily provide for variations in the character of areas in different urban settings throughout Essex. We therefore request that in the final SPD, it is made clear that standards are not applied in a prescriptive manner but rather that the standards constitute an possible design solution that can be used as a basis for negotiating the design of a scheme and that appropriate (in design terms) innovative alternative solutions are encouraged. This will also allow for the negotiation of high quality proposals whilst allowing other issues that might affect delivery of a scheme to be taken into account. 

‘Signing-off’ of Context Appraisal

28.  Whilst we fully encourage the use of pre-application discussions because of the potential benefits it brings in terms of timely determination  of planning applications by establishing the principles of development early, the approach of ‘signing-off’ of Context Appraisals prior to an application being made has implications that require further consideration.

29. Firstly, there is no apparent mechanism for enforcing this approach and therefore the signing-off of Context Appraisals is not something that can be required. Nevertheless, the principle of obtaining agreement between the proponents of a scheme, the local planning authority and other stakeholders would be beneficial in terms of providing a degree of certainty to all parties. The signing-off of the Context Appraisal will therefore need to be negotiated rather than required.

30. Secondly, unless the signing-off takes place in a timely manner then this process could potentially delay schemes. In particular, if the local planning authority or other stakeholders delay in signing-off, then the draft SPD appears to suggest that the application can not be made. There may be resourcing implications for local planning authorities and other stakeholders in engaging in the process advocated in the draft UPS and that if insufficient resources are made available then signing-off may be delayed. As such, the final SPD should include a clear statement about responsibilities not only of proponents of schemes but also of other parties in signing-off Context Appraisals and it should be made clear, that if a party fails to sign-off in the agreed timescale (need to consider whether this should be negotiated individually) then this should not be an impediment to the application being submitted.

Evidence

31. Whilst SPDs are not subject to independent examination, paragraph 4.39 in PPS12 – Local Development Frameworks  states that the underlying principles of soundness remain applicable which includes that the content of the SPD should be appropriate, having considered relevant alternatives, and be founded upon a robust and credible evidence base.  

32. There is no apparent evidence and testing of relevant options in relation to the draft SPD. For instance, the draft SPD indicates that the approach to Context Appraisal will vary; for sites less than 0.1 hectares a Spatial Context Appraisal is indicated whereas for sites over that size a Full Context Appraisal is indicated. It is not clear how the threshold has been determined relative to other thresholds that might have been applied and on what basis. It is also not clear what evidence has been used to derive the threshold.

33. Each local planning authority will need to be able to robustly justify the approaches taken in the final SPD relative to the evidence base when applying the SPD to planning decisions. If the authority can not justify the approach then there is a risk that the weight that can be accorded to the SPD may be reduced.

Conclusion

34. We request that the matters raised in our representations are given further consideration and addressed prior to adoption of the SPD. We further request that the authority send us a copy of the adoption statement pursuant to Regulation 19(c) of the Town and Country Planning (Local Development) (England) Regulations 2004. In the meantime, if you would like to discuss any matters raised in our comments or representations, please contact me directly.

Yours sincerely

Nick vass-bowen

Development Plans Team
APPENDIX 2
Mr K Lawson

Strategic Development & External Funding Manager

Essex County Council

County Hall

Chelmsford 

Essex CM1 1QH

14th November 2007

Dear Mr Lawson, 

Essex Developer Contributions & Provision of Infrastructure Consultation Document

Thank you for consulting the HBF in respect of the above. 

The HBF has a number of comments to make.

General:

The HBF has some general points to make:

· The Draft Guide at times seeks funding from developers to pay for services and facilities that the County Council should fund via the Council Tax.

· It is clearly inappropriate to imply that the document can ‘require’ specific contributions given its complete lack of any official planning status.

· Any contributions will need to considered amongst all the other potential planning gains that might be sought, and prioritised accordingly. Any contribution requirements and thresholds must be set at a level that does not jeopardise the financial viability of development, or make it unattractive for landowners or developers to bring sites forward. 

· The County Council needs to be differentiate between what is actually required and necessary in order to facilitate new development, and what improvements to facilities and services it would like if money was no object. 

· The County Council has to recognise that the vast majority of the occupiers of the new housing that will be built already live in Essex, and will only be moving from one locality to another. Consequently, in many instances there should not be any net increase in burden upon overall facilities and services within Essex.

Document Status

Given that as the draft document acknowledges, it will not in itself have any planning status until it is incorporated in local DPD or SPD documents, it is unclear as to how it can currently actually be used as part of the development process. Presumably, it will be background information that local authorities (in drawing up their DPD policies) and applicants for planning permission may or may not choose to have regard to. 

Furthermore, given that the Government has very recently announced the advent of the ‘Planning Charge’ in order to fund key infrastructure, there will need to be a rethink in relation to the precise role and purpose of the Guide.

Specific matters:

P.3

It is stated that the Draft Guide should be read in conjunction with appropriate District/Unitary guidance. However, it must be recognised that at the end of the day it is the District/Unitary Authorities adopted policies and guidance that will be used to actually determine planning applications, and that the County’s Guide is only a background information document. 

P.5

It is specified in the last paragraph that “brownfield or previously used sites may also be a case where other considerations may have to be balanced against the standard contribution requirements laid out in this Guide…”. It is clearly wrong to imply that the any contributions referred to in this guide are ‘requirements’. They cannot be so given its lack of any official planning status. Equally, other considerations may well also sometimes be relevant in relation to Greenfield housing provision.

It is further stated that …”In such cases the onus should be on the applicant to demonstrate exceptional circumstances and that the knowledge of all likely development costs, the particular proposal is unlikely to be financially viable. This could be demonstrated by “open book” valuation/negotiation approach”. The development industry is opposed to ‘open book’ accounting, and does not see why it should be expected to reveal sensitive commercial information into the public domain. Again, unless requirements are clearly backed up by adopted statutory planning policies then developers should not necessarily be expected to have to take them on board.

P.14

With regard to standard legal agreements, the County Council must ensure that these are to the satisfaction of all interested parties.

P.15

Reference is made to the Essex County Council Design Guide for Residential Areas and the Urban Place Supplement, and it is stated that these documents should be used wherever possible. However, the HBF would point out that many local authorities in Essex have chosen not to adopt these documents. Therefore, it is inappropriate to suggest that they should be necessarily used by applicants.

Reference is also made to Eco Homes requirements. However, this is irrelevant given its replacement by the Code for Sustainable Homes.

You may be aware that the HBF (unlike many local authorities) is a signatory to the national commitment to seek to deliver zero carbon housing by 2016. 

The relationship between the Code for Sustainable Homes and planning policies being interpreted in an inconsistent way throughout England (and, indeed, Wales) is becoming increasingly problematic for the house building industry. In their attempt to be seen to be rising to meet the challenges set by climate change many regions, sub regions and local authorities are taking it upon themselves to try to move faster than the timetable attached to the Code for carbon reduction.

It is similarly curious as to how, or why, regional or local planning bodies could, or should, set their own carbon emission targets for the performance of buildings. The national application of the Code for Sustainable Homes quite clearly sets targets and milestones that together are a national trajectory, culminating in zero carbon homes by 2016. 

Following on from the HBF summit on zero carbon homes, a Task Force was set up co-chaired by Yvette Cooper MP and Stewart Baseley (HBF Executive Chairman). It met for the first time on 31 January 2007.  Alongside the HBF and DCLG, membership includes the Construction Products Association, the DTI, John Callcutt (in respect of his new housing review), WWF, the UK Business Council for Sustainable Energy and the Local Government Association. 

Members of the Task Force will focus on work in relevant areas. HBF will lead on research issues, including those relating to housing and urban design. Our short-term objective is to reach agreement on a Concordat between the main parties, which can be published in the summer alongside the Government’s final policy proposals on the timeframe and approach to zero carbon homes. 

The HBF is extremely concerned that regions and local authorities are seeking to amend and shorten the agreed zero-carbon timeframe. It has written to Yvette Cooper MP reaffirming the point that multiple targets will critically undermine our prospects of achieving the Government’s overall objective. It is crucial that this fact is taken on board. The 2016 Taskforce will, inevitably, want to address this issue as well since it is considered to be unhelpful and unnecessary for each region to set its own targets for implementation of the Code. 

Fundamentally the Industry has signed up to a deal with the Government to achieve Carbon Neutrality within the next ten years. Local Authorities should also sign up to this objective in order for consistency and certainty with regard to long-term investment in new technologies and skills that will be essential in order to deliver Carbon Neutrality in the 10 year time-span envisaged. Furthermore, Carbon Neutrality is best achieved through Building Regulations and not via unsubstantiated planning policies.

 

Technological innovation is moving rapidly in the sector of energy generation. It is, therefore, the HBF’s view that planning policies should not try to “back winners” by specifying one type of technology over another in terms of types of energy generation or types of renewable energy generation.

Emerging practice is becoming confusing, in part due to a lack of sufficient clear guidance by central government in the context of energy policy. We have thus seen the emergence of myriad definitions used to calculate energy use of development proposals.

Planning policy should not be a tool to define and control what are essentially energy generation considerations. That is the role of national energy policy and regulation and the role of planning is to facilitate the delivery of the energy supply solutions that stem from national energy policy. 

The debate over the benefits (and pitfalls) of on site, local, regional or national energy generation is still ongoing, as are the issues surrounding the long-term costs/benefits of individual renewable energy technologies. We believe the key in this field is a national strategic vision of how we can achieve an efficient low carbon energy supply for the country. Local authorities should not seek to second guess such thinking through adopting prescriptive local policies on energy supply. We also consider that the expert capacity to determine such matters is, in any case, not something that currently exists, especially within LPA planning departments.

It is, therefore, considered that planning policy should be concerned solely with removing barriers to the siting or development of new innovations such as wind turbines, CHP plants and other energy generation development. It should not seek to control the use of power within dwellings (since this would, in any event, be unenforceable) or be concerned with the fabric of the building, which is covered adequately by the Code for Sustainable Homes as discussed above.

There are many examples of such confusion arising in attempts by local authorities seeking to set and implement “Merton Rule” style policies for a proportion of “on site” renewable energy. Indeed, even Merton Borough Council relies solely on independent consultants reports to assess energy use of dwellings to calculate compliance with their 10% target for on site renewable energy. It is quite obvious that this issue is not one that can be adequately controlled through planning measures and is an example of how planning is being used to inadequately address issues that are better dealt with through other legislation and controls.

Planning does, of course, have a role to play in allocating sites suitable for the establishment of renewable technologies for energy generation, both in themselves (such as sites for large wind farms and district CHP plants) and in areas that may benefit from access to renewable sources for on site generation, such as sites near to biomass generation sites. 

However, the debate over whether wind turbines are more or less efficient than photo voltaic cells, whether ground source heat pumps are more effective than solar heat transfer technology or other similar discussions should not an issue for consideration under planning powers available to local authorities.

In such a fast moving field of technological innovation planners and the planning system should be open to discussion about the most appropriate issues and solutions on a site by site basis rendering any blanket proportional target unnecessary and, indeed, potentially restrictive on emerging new solutions.

The HBF has very strong views on this subject matter. The Code for Sustainable Homes sets clear standards, and dates by which they need to be reached. It is therefore clearly inappropriate for Councils to seek to set their own alternative standards and requirements. It is especially inappropriate to do so via SPD rather than through the statutory process.  

Planning and Climate Change (December 2006) was published as a draft supplement to PPS1. The document supports the HBF’s viewpoint that the draft PPS should clearly recognise the need for planning policy not to duplicate the role of national building regulations. It states in paragraphs 27-39 that in determining planning applications LPA’s should ensure they are consistent with the PPS and avoid placing inconsistent requirements on applicants. Paragraph 30 says that with regard to the environmental performance of new development, planning authorities should “engage constructively and imaginatively with developers to encourage the delivery of sustainable buildings. They should be supportive of innovation”.

Paragraph 31 of the aforementioned draft document states that “LPA’s should not need to devise their own standards for the environmental performance of individual buildings as these are set out nationally through the Building Regulations”. Therefore, the HBF heavily favours Option 1. It feels that only this will provide the certainty required for developers and businesses to invest in the new long-term technologies and skills necessary in order to reduce carbon emissions. Individual local authorities all setting their own standards and requirements would be a recipe for chaos.

The Government has very recently again emphasised that Local Authorities should not seek to set their own individual timescales for introducing particular Code Levels. The Department for Business, Enterprise & Regulatory Reform published ‘Addressing Climate Change and Fuel Poverty – Energy Efficiency Measures Information for Local Government – Energy Measures Report: September 2007’ which states (see pages 93-95):

“..Given the ambition of the national timetable, the Government considers that local authorities should not set separate building standards from the Code for Sustainable Homes or set ad hoc timetables through the planning system to reach zero carbon emissions (my emphasis). There may be specific opportunities and local circumstances where authorities and developers can go further and faster. Any such higher standards for homes need to be set using the Code for Sustainable Homes rather than any other criteria. It may be that a local authority could focus on the carbon standards in the Code or the whole Code. These approaches on energy and building standards need to be properly introduced and tested through the planning system rather than on an ad hoc basis when individual applications are dealt with.

Policies set out in a development plan document are examined by an independent inspector, to ensure that they are sound. This examination process considers the deliverability of the plan and its polices as part of the broader tests of soundness…”.
The HBF does not consider that it therefore appropriate to have a policy requirement whereby the amount of CO2 emissions are 10% lower than Building Regulations. Such an approach is contrary to government guidance.

Furthermore, it must be recognised that if carbon emissions are to be properly tackled then there needs to be a concerted effort to reduce carbon emissions from the existing housing stock, which is far less environmentally friendly than any modern housing now being built.

P.16

It is stated that all residential developments of 12 or more dwellings will be considered for contributions. The HBF presumes that the County Council means that it wants to be consulted by local authorities in relation to planning applications of this size and over. Clearly, it cannot seek contributions for 12 or more dwellings if local authorities have adopted planning policies setting out different figures.

The County Council will need to have an evidence base to justify any financial contributions being sought in respect of early years and childcare. In particular, it will need to demonstrate that there is insufficient spare capacity in existing facilities. For instance, it is well known that many schools have plenty of spare capacity for more pupils.  

P.19

It is stated that only primary schools within 2 miles and secondary schools within 3 miles safe walking distance can be considered when assessing local supply, and that faith and selective schools may be excluded. The precise basis for this approach is unclear, is it fully in line with national guidance? It would seem to the Federation on face value that the County Council’s approach would not appear to be entirely reasonable. Particularly with regard to the exclusion of faith schools from the equation. 

P.20 – 21

It is not apparent whether the figures take account of the fact that a significant number of pupils that will occupy new housing developments already live in the local area and attend local schools. This is particularly apparent with regard to affordable housing, which can often only be offered to local people. Consequently, their occupiers children will not directly result in a need for further educational provision. 

P.22

With regard to whether any improvements are required to make them safer, apart from in respect of very large developments, the HBF would not expect contributions to be necessary. If routes aren’t currently safe, the County Council should itself be seeking to rectify any problems and deficiencies.

P.24 

The text refers to developments of over 50 dwellings ‘requiring’ a full Transport Assessment’ or a Transport Statement. Again, the Guide can’t require these, unless there is some other statutory policy justification operating.

P.25

Reference is made to an infrastructure funding gap. It is stated that when applied to Essex housing allocations within the East of England Plan this corresponds to a figure per dwelling of £19,600. The HBF considers this figure excessive.

P.26

It is not apparent as to why developers should be expected to fund monitoring equipment and its maintenance to study potential impact upon the wider transport network, or why they should be expected to automatically fund improved public transport provision (which may well be for the benefit of the wider public population).

P.28

Reference is made to minimum bus service operating requirements of every 15 minutes for medium or larger sized developments. These sizes are not defined. The cost and viability of such services need to be fully taken on board.

P.30

It is stated that the County Council wants to see all bus vehicles fitted with telematic systems, and that it may ask developers to supply private in house telematics relay screens allowing householders to view bus arrival times from inside their houses. The HBF views this as both unnecessary and clearly contrary to the tests of reasonableness set out in Circular 5/05. If the County Council considers that telematic relay screens are so important it should provide them in all existing households within Essex.

P.31

It is unclear as to what precise justification (if any) there is for seeking a monitoring fee of £3,000 from developers in respect of Travel Plans. It is again wrong to state that developers are ‘required’ to pay this figure. The Guide cannot require such payments given its status. Nor should the County Council expect applicants to fund the running of its services, particularly given that they already pay substantial fees in respect of the submission of their planning applications.

P.32

It is unclear as to what precise justification (if any) there is for seeking developers of schemes of 12 dwellings or over to provide a Transport Information and Marketing Scheme for each dwelling including a public transport season ticket. It is again wrong to state that developers are ‘required’ to provide these. The Guide cannot require these given its status. Nor should the County Council expect applicants to fund the running of its services, particularly given that they already pay substantial fees in respect of the submission of their planning applications.

The HBF views the requirement for the provision of public transport season tickets as both unnecessary and clearly contrary to the tests of reasonableness set out in Circular 5/05. 

P.35

Reference is made to a 10-year maintenance and replacement payment being sought in relation to traffic signals. With regard to Planning Obligation requirements for maintenance or operating costs possibly being in perpetuity, paragraph B19 of Circular 5/05 states that “as a general rule, however, where an asset is intended for wider public use, the costs of subsequent maintenance and other recurrent expenditure associated with the developer’s contribution should normally be borne by the body or authority in which the asset is to be vested. Where contributions to the initial support (“pump priming”) of new facilities are necessary, these should reflect the time lag between the provision of the new facility and its inclusion in public sector funding streams, or its ability to recover its own costs in the case of privately-run bus services, for example. Pump priming maintenance payments should be time-limited and not be required in perpetuity in planning obligations”. Consequently, the Federation considers that the proposed 10-year maintenance and replacement payment being sought is contrary to Circular 5/05. 

P.39

It is stated that with regard to libraries all planning applications will be considered. The precise reasoning and justification for this appears muddled. Library services are funded via general taxation. New developments should only be expected to contribute towards additional facilities where it can be demonstrated that existing facilities are inadequate or lacking, for instance with regard to large urban extensions or new settlements. It must be highly questionable as to the extent of additional pressure the actual occupiers of most new housing schemes will bring, particularly given that the most of them will already be living in Essex anyway. Additionally, the majority are unlikely to regularly use the library service much, if at all. Furthermore, many libraries have in recent years been suffering from declining usage.

P.41

It is stated that with regard to adult learning provision all planning applications will be considered. The precise reasoning and justification for this appears muddled. Adult learning services are funded via general taxation. New developments should only be expected to contribute towards additional facilities where it can be demonstrated that existing facilities are inadequate or lacking, for instance with regard to large urban extensions or new settlements. It must be highly questionable as to the extent of additional pressure the actual occupiers of most new housing schemes will bring, particularly given that the most of them will already be living in Essex anyway. Additionally, the majority are unlikely to regularly use the adult learning service much, if at all. 

P.43

Reference is made to an adult social care housing strategy report being finalised by June 2007. However, this date has since passed. It is not apparent what this exactly means.

P.45

The wording of policies which involve the incorporation/contribution of art into potential developments are often excessive, inflexible and go beyond the remit of Town and Country Planning. It is widely recognised that developers are expected to contribute towards all manner of essential physical and social infrastructure necessary, in land use planning terms, to serve their developments. As such it is clear that the provision of, or contribution towards public art cannot be considered a proper function of planning control, as was recognised by the leading counsel when addressing the Arts Council. The Arts Council Steering Group report recognised this. The Steering Group’s own recommended form of policy wording was for authorities, in appropriate cases to seek to encourage the provision of works of art as part of schemes for development. The report recognised that the under planning legislation it was not possible for the planning system to make the provision of public art a mandatory requirement.

Therefore, policies must make it clear that Councils will seek to negotiate with developers for the provision of, or contributions towards public art, where appropriate, rather than requiring it in all circumstances.

The text refers to every development over 0.1 ha requiring the inclusion of artists and artworks, as a guideline it is recommended that 1% of the total development cost (including fees but excluding cost of borrowing) is allocated for art. Again, the Guide can’t require these. Indeed, nor can DPD policies as such an approach would be contrary to the tests of reasonableness set out in Circular 5/05.  

P.48

The document seeks to set a contribution figure per dwelling in Essex for new waste management facilities necessary to serve the County between 2011-2034. However, it should be remembered that the facilities are mostly necessary to serve the needs of existing development, and that new householders will contribute towards such provision through their Council tax. 

P.55

The HBF does not consider that the proposed contribution rate per dwelling of £410.15 (exc. v.a.t.) stands up to close scrutiny. It is a blatant attempt to get developers to fund public services, rather than a true reflection of the actual additional costs directly resulting from new developments. Thus it is contrary to the tests of reasonableness set out in Circular 5/05.

Appendix 1

Reference is made to standard charges within the Guide. The HBF would reiterate that the Guide itself has no planning status and consequently cannot levy charges.

The Federation also considers that the financial figures outlined are financially excessive. 

It is stated that the figures shown might change where it can be demonstrated that existing services do not need to be increased to accommodate the development. The HBF would point out that the onus is actually on the service providers to fully demonstrate that new development will directly result in additional facilities or services.

I trust that the above comments are of assistance.

Yours faithfully,

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner 

(Eastern Region) 
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